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Windsor, North Carolina 
July 7, 2014 

Regular Meeting 
 
 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for its regularly scheduled meeting at 10:00AM 
in the Commissioners Room located at 106 Dundee Street Windsor, NC.  The following 
members were present or absent: 
 

Present:  J. Wallace Perry, Chairman  
Charles L. Smith, Vice-Chairman  
Rick Harrell  
John Trent 
Ronald “Ron” Wesson 

 
   Absent: None 
 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  
  Clerk to the Board Sarah S. Tinkham 

            County Attorney Lloyd Smith 
     Network Administrator Joe Wilkes 
     Finance Director William Roberson 
     Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 
     EMS Division Chief Matt Leicester 
     Utility Customer Service Manager Connie Coburn 
     Water Department Director Ricky Spivey 
     Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 
     Economic Development Steve Biggs  
     Soil and Water Conservation Director Vic Thompson 
     
      
Media members present included Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald and Thadd 
White of the Bertie Ledgeer-Advance.   
 
Chairman Perry opened the meeting and thanked all of those present for their attendance. 
 

 
INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

Chairman Perry led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance.     
 

 
 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 

There were no Public Comments during this section. 
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APPOINTMENTS 

Soil and Water Conservation District – Vic Thompson – to review and approve debris 
removal grant 

 
Bertie County’s Soil and Water Conservation Director thanked the Board for allowing him to 
speak before them today. 
 
Mr. Thompson informed the Board of grant money that was just awarded to the County.  A sum 
of $8,847.00 was awarded to the County for stream debris removal on the Cashie River. 
 
Mr. Thompson requested that the Board accept the grant, and also reminded them that the sum is 
100% grant funded, and doesn’t require a funding match from the County.  
 
Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to accept the grant of $8,847.00 for supreme debris 
removal.  Vice Chairman Smith SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously. 
 
The Board also inquired about what the County was currently doing to prevent and contain 
hydrilla and alligator weed.   
 
Mr. Thompson stated that Bertie County and the Cashie River do not have problems with 
hydrilla, but that alligator weed is being controlled as much as possible. 
 
Mr. Thompson described two methods of alligator weed containment:  a pellet and herbicide 
method, and also reminded the Board that although the problem can be controlled, it is 
impossible to completely eliminate. 
 
Commissioner Wesson inquired if the effort would be more successful if the County joined 
together with the Town of Windsor, and assist them with their current project to control the 
alligator weed plant as it is a “nuisance” to kayakers, boaters, and other Cashie River users. 
 
Mr. Thompson stated that it would absolutely make a difference, and that he could return to the 
Board with other data and information that could aid in their decision to participate with the 
Town of Windsor. 
 

Bertie High School – Project Reconciliation – Ann Williams – Hite Architects 
 

Ann Williams of Hite Architects approached the Board with her final, verbal report regarding the 
new Bertie High School project. 
 
               $300,000 was the original project contingency as recommended by Davenport, the 
County’s financial advisors 
                (50,000)   transferred to the furniture budget which was approved by the Board of 
Commissioners 
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                _______ 
                $250,000  revised project contingency 
                (132,203.58) for the 6 change orders approved by the Board during the project (which 
equates to less than ½ of 1%) 
                _________ 
                117,796.42 subtotal—remaining contingency 
                        458.73  Furniture budget balance after all invoices were paid 
                _________ 
                $118,299.15 adjusted contingency 
                +33,529.15   balance of general contractor’s allowances returned to the owner (the 
County) 
                _________ 
                $151,784.30 final total for remaining project contingency 
 
 
                $50,000 is being sought as reimbursement from NCDOT for costs associated with turn 
lanes and bus parking  
 
 
Bertie County should receive a project contingency recovery of $151,784.30 plus $50,000 refund 
from NCDOT for total of $201,784.15  
 
Ms. Williams also requested that the Board approve a change order provided by WIMCO in the 
amount of #33,529.15 as a contract reduction and refund to the County.  Commissioner Wesson 
made a MOTION to approve the change order provided by WIMCO.  Vice Chairman Smith 
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 
 
Ms. Williams also thanked the Board for their support, and that she would be presenting a final 
written report on the project once the project was completed. 
 
 

Heritage Collegiate Leadership Academy – Kashi B. Hall – update re: Charter School 
 

Kashi B. Hall, Executive Director of Heritage Collegiate Leadership Academy, approached the 
Board with another update on the Charter School. 
 
Mrs. Hall stated that the Charter School is now “full steam ahead,” and that zoning modifications 
were completed for the School to temporarily install modular classrooms at rear lot of the Cashie 
Convention Center.  Construction on a permanent facility will begin this fall. 
 
Mrs. Hall also stated that currently the school has accepted 208 students, and that the maximum 
is 240 students.  Most students to reside in the County, but there are other students that reside in 
Hertford, Chowan, Martin, and Pitt Counties.  Hiring of staff is ongoing and the first day of 
classes is August 26th. 
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Mrs. Hall stated that all Bertie County residents will receive bus service once those services are 
successfully contracted out.  She informed the Board that she was currently in negotiations with 
various contractors including the Bertie County Public School System.   
 
All in all, Mrs. Hall mentioned that the feedback she has received about the school has been 
positive, and that she hopes the Charter School can maintain a good relationship with members 
of the community, as well as with the Bertie County Public School System. 
 
Additionally, Mrs. Hall noted that due to budget constraints, she voluntarily took a $10,000 pay 
cut in order to further balance the Charter School’s budget.  She also expressed her concern to 
the Board regarding the local funding, and how it needs to be received directly through the Bertie 
County Public School System’s Board of Education. 
 
Commissioner Trent inquired about the School’s security plans, and if Mrs. Hall has been in 
contact with both the Town of Windsor, and Sheriff John Holley about the plan of action in case 
of emergencies.   
 
Mrs. Hall stated that she would be sure to consult both Police Departments to adopt a security 
and safety plan that will best suit the Charter School and its staff, students, and faculty. 
 
Commissioner Trent also asked Mrs. Hall to provide the County Manager with a copy of the 
Charter School’s budget, and Mrs. Hall indicated that she would provide a copy soon. 
 

 

 
BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 
Planning Board 

 
The Board received a handout regarding two vacant positions on the Planning Board.  
Commissioner Wesson reiterated to the public that individuals did not have to be recommended 
to a Board, and that simply filling out a Board Appointment application would deem them 
eligible for appointment. 
 
Mr. Wesson also stated that importance of this particular Board, and that a representative is 
needed for an at large position as well as from District II (Merry Hill/Whites). 
 
There were no Board Appointments. 

 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 

Approve minutes for Regular Session 6-2-14, 6-9-14, 6-10-14, 6-11-14, 6-12-14, 6-16-14,              
6-18-14, and 6-26-14 

 
Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to approve the minutes pending any changes from the 
County Attorney for Regular Sessions 6-2-14, 6-9-14, 6-10-14, 6-11-14, 6-12-14, 6-16-14,              
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6-18-14, and 6-26-14.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 
PASSED unanimously. 
  

 
Register of Deeds Fees Report – June 2014 

 
County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 
 
Commissioner Wesson made a MOTION to accept the Register of Deeds Fees Report for June 
2014 as recommended by the County Manager.  Vice Chairman Smith SECONDED the motion.  
The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 
 
 

 
Budget Amendment #14-07 

 
County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval. 
 
Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to accept Budget Amendment # 14-07 as 
recommended by the County Manager. Vice Chairman Smith SECONDED the motion.  The 
MOTION PASSED unanimously. 
 
Budget Amendment #14-07 reads as follows:  

BUDGET AMENDMENT 
   

#  14-07 
 

     
 

 INCREASE  
  

 INCREASE  

10-5860-5399-05  $                       2,244  
 

10-0025-4586-
07  $                       2,244  

     TO INCREASE SHIIP GRANT  BUDGET - MONEY REC'D 09-16-13 
 

      
 

Approve the FY2014-2015 Personnel Assignment of Job Classifications and Grades 
 
County Manager Sauer recommended this item for approval.  The personnel assignment includes 
all new EMS and non-emergency services employees. 
 
Vice Chairman Smith made a MOTION to approve the FY2014-2015 Personnel Assignment of 
Job Classifications and Grades as recommended by the County Manager.  Commissioner 
Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 
 
The FY2014-2015 Personnel Assignment of Job Classifications and Grades reads as follows: 
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FYI – CDBG Monthly Performance Status Reports 
 
County Manager Sauer presented this item as FYI only as required by the CDBG regulations. 
 
No action was needed on this item. 

 
FYI – Tax Department Collections as of May 2014  

 
This item was also shown for FYI purposes, but a motion to accept the reports was requested. 
 
After some discussion, Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to receive the report.  Vice 
Chairman Smith SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 
 
Commissioner Wesson inquired about delinquent personal property taxes.   
 
County Attorney Smith interjected by stating that delinquency has been decreased to new State 
regulations, and he also requested guidance from the Board regarding Perdue’s tax appeal to the 
NC Property Tax Commission, as it is the largest taxpayer in the County. 
 

 

 
DISCUSSION AGENDA 

Tax Settlement Reports for 2013 and 2014 
 
This item was deferred, and Mr. Jodi Rhea explained that the month of June was not yet closed 
out. 
 

Charge of the Tax Administrator for the collection of the 2014-2015 Tax Levy 
 

This item was deferred, and the County Manager explained that this resolution must be adopted 
before tax bills are mailed out. 
 

Introduction of Non-Emergency Transport Coordinator 
 
Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper, and Emergency Medical Services Division Chief 
Matt Leicester introduced Kim Campbell.  Ms. Campbell will be the Non-Emergency Transport 
Coordinator for that division.   
 
Ms. Campbell stated that she was currently living and working in Wilson, NC, and that she has 
been in the EMS/Non-Emergency Transport business for 18 years with her first job being a 
street/911 paramedic.  All of her transport experience was gathered as an employee of Johnston 
Ambulance Service in Wilson, NC from which she is currently resigning. 
 

 
 
 



14 
 

Non-Emergency Transport Status Update 
 

Matt Leicester briefly updated the Board about the current state of the Non-Emergency Transport 
program in the County. 
 
He stated that the vehicles that will be used for the program have been re-lettered with Bertie 
County’s information on them, and that he saw no issue with beginning the service as early as 
August 1st as originally planned. 

 
Overview of Emergency Operations Plan (Hurricane Season) 

 
Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper approached the Board to update them of the 
County’s Emergency Operations Plan (EOP).  Mr. Cooper stated that the plan was available to 
the public online, and that Bertie Middle School, West Bertie Elementary, and Colerain 
Elementary School were all designated storm shelters. 
 
Vice Chairman Smith inquired about the possibility of the new Bertie High School being deemed 
a storm shelter. 
 
In reply, Mr. Cooper stated that he would need to take a walk through of the building with the 
American Red Cross in order for that designation to be made, and that is was an avenue he was 
currently exploring. 
 
Mr. Cooper also provided the Board with an update regarding damage from Hurricane Arthur.  
He stated that there were 2 houses in the Colerain area that received minor roof damage, and that 
power was temporarily discontinued due to damaged power lines.  Mr. Cooper stated that power 
was restored in the Colerain area within a couple of hours. 
 
Mr. Cooper also assured the Board that the Department would stand ready to respond to any 
additional hurricanes throughout the season, and stated that despite some meteorologists calling 
for a quiet season that some of the quieter hurricane seasons produce the biggest storms for 
Eastern Carolina. 

 
Confirm Community Meeting Location for 7-21-14 

 
Chairman Perry informed the Board that Lewiston-Woodville was not able to host the 7-21-14 
meeting, and that efforts had been made to secure other locations, but those efforts were not 
successful. 
 
Vice Chairman Smith made a MOTION to hold the 7-21-14 evening meeting at the County 
Offices, and to resume Community Meeting locations as normal in August.   
 
Commissioner Harrell suggested that since Lewiston-Woodville is Commissioner Trent’s district 
that he should try to speak with Jeff Stalls of Perdue.  Mr. Harrell stated that there are various 
locations that could accommodate a meeting, if needed. 
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Vice Chairman Smith withdrew his motion in order for Commissioner Trent to see if Perdue was 
available to host the 7-21-14 evening meeting. 
 
Chairman Perry asked for the Board to convene as the Board of Directors for Water Districts I, 
II, III and IV.   
 
Vice Chairman Smith made MOTION the Board to convene as the Board of Directors for Water 
Districts I, II, III, IV. Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously. 
 

 
Water Department Update – delivered evaluation report and review initial capital outlay 

acquisition 
 

County Manager Sauer reminded the Board that during the budget work sessions, the Board 
agreed on a figure of $150,000 for capital outlay for the Water Department and that he would 
present all purchases for the Board’s approval.  Water Department Superintendent Ricky Spivey 
presented a purchase bid for three (3) pickup trucks which are available on State contract from 
Capital Ford in Raleigh.  After discussion with the Board, it was noted that if Capital Outlay 
items are in the approved budget amount, the department could proceed with the purchases.  Mr. 
Spivey thanked the Board for its support as we begin to make many changes in operation for the 
Water Department. 
 
Commissioner Trent asked if there was any further action necessary relative to the new water 
rates discussed during the budget, and the County Manager explained that all of the new rates 
and adjustments were incorporated in the FY 2014-2015 Budget Ordinance approved by the 
Board in June. 
 
Commissioner Wesson asked about the status of the final agreement with South Windsor Water 
Association, and the County Manager explained that there are a few items pending from the 
Association, but the County’s effort was complete with the final report from auditor Jeff Best 
that was received in June. 
 
Chairman Perry called for a motion for the Board of Directors return to regular session as the 
Bertie County Board of Commissioners. 
 
Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to convene again at the Bertie Board of 
Commissioners. Commissioner Trent SECONED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously. 
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Set date for extended Water Department Work Session 
 
The Board set a date of Wednesday, August 6, 2014 at 10:00am to hold a Water Department 
Work Session as requested by County Manager Sauer.  The meeting will be held in the 
Commissioner’s Room located at 106 Dundee Street in Windsor.   
 

 

 
COMMISSIONER’S REPORTS 

Commissioner Wesson introduced Bertie County’s Youth Delegate, Clint Conner, of the Bertie 
County STEM School. 
 
Mr. Wesson informed those present that Mr. Conner would be representing Bertie County at the 
107th NCACC Annual Conference on August 14-17, 2014 in Asheville, NC.   
 
 

 
COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

County Manager Sauer informed that Board that Timothy Baynes of Mid-East Commission 
would be approaching the Board on 7-21-14 with a request for a joint meeting of all County and 
municipality representatives. 
 
Commissioner Wesson also informed the Board that the Mid-East Commissioner Board is 
looking to gain input and suggestions from the County and its municipalities in regards to Mr. 
Baynes performance, funding requests, etc.   
 

 

 
COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORT 

County Attorney Smith informed the Board that CDBG Scattered Site Housing financial 
obligation notes could be reduced for several homeowners according to McDavid and 
Associates, and that Mr. Smith just needed a motion, and signature for the notes to be accepted. 
 
Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to accept the reduced notes for the CDBG Scattered 
Site Housing program as requested by the County Attorney.  Vice Chairman Smith SECONDED 
the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
County Attorney Smith also requested the opportunity for Closed Session. 
 

 
 

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS CONTINUED 

Diane Spivey, wife of deceased Isaiah Spivey, approached the Board about her request of 
renaming her street as “Isaiah Spivey Lane” instead of “Spivey Lane.”  Ms. Spivey informed the 
Board that the road name had just been re-posted as Spivey Lane, and that even though the Board 
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couldn’t accomplish her request to rename it, she stated that she enjoys the Commissioners 
meetings, and will still continue to attend. 
 
Commissioner Wesson interjected by stating that the motion that the Board made at a recent 
meeting to maintain the street name as “Spivey Lane” was only meant to be temporary as per 
Bertie County’s Road Name Change Policy, those requests can only be reviewed during the 
month of October. 
 
Commissioner Harrell stated that the policy could just be amended by the Board. 
 
Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to amend the Road Name Change Policy allowing road 
name changes to occur during anytime in the year.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the 
motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
 
 

 
CLOSED SESSION 

As requested by the County Attorney, and County Manager Sauer, Vice Chairman Smith made a 
MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. §  143-318.11(a)(3) to go into closed 
session to consult with the County Attorney in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege that 
exists between the attorney and this public body, pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(6) to 
consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, conditions of 
employment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or employee or 
prospective public officer or employee; or to hear or investigate a complaint, charge, or 
grievance by or against an individual public officer or employee, and pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 
143-318.11(a)(4)  To discuss matters relating to the location or expansion of industries or other 
businesses in the area served by the public body, including agreement on a tentative list of 
economic development incentives that may be offered by the public body in negotiations. The 
action approving, the signing of an economic development contract or commitment, or the action 
authorizing the payment of economic development expenditures, shall be taken in an open 
session.  Commissioner Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 
unanimously.   
 
The Board shifts into Closed Session. 
 
Commissioner Harrell made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  Commissioner Trent 
SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously. 

 

 
ADJOURN 

Chairman Perry adjourned the meeting at 12:30pm. 
 
 
 


